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2-125     May 5, 2003
Dear Family,

Wow, the letter sure is taking a leisurely path through the Family!  Waddya say, folks?  Lets pick it up!
The sad news from us for this round is that we lost the furry member of our family.  Muffin, our Shih Tsu, who was seventeen on November

5th, was put down on November 7th.  She suffered from blindness (thanks in part to an attack by another dog two years ago), dementia and
arthritis, but was otherwise in good condition.  The expensive medication we were giving her for the dementia was losing its effectiveness, leading
to prolonged, nightly fits of groaning, barking and literally bouncing off walls.  The situation became unbearable, and the necessary decision was
made.

Danie misses her role as Muffin’s care giver and is struggling with the need to continue this role and the realization that another dog would
not be another Muffin.  (I’m hoping that the need will subside and that we won’t have to get another pet.)  However, recently, the care giver role
was exercised by her parents as her father went through surgery for Dupuytren's Contracture.  This is the same surgery Danie had two years ago. 
In her father’s case, extension of the pinky on his left hand was limited to about 90 degrees from the palm.  His ring finger was only slightly better. 
The surgery was successful , but the extension of his ring finger may still be limited because of arthritis.

Danie helped her parents by taking him to his doctor visits and therapy until he was cleared to drive himself.  Why Danie had to make the
140 mile round trip five times in two weeks, when the next-door neighbors volunteered to take him (as Danie learned later) is beyond me.  Danie’s
mother definitely knows how to push her buttons!

Danie continues to focus on her quilting and has now joined several guilds and sewing circles (I think it’s really a front for sessions of
drinking and carousing).  We took a short vacation in March to attend a quilt show in Pigeon Forge, TN.  We spent several days in Gatlinburg and
visiting the Smokey Mountains National Forest in addition to attending the show.

Chris resigned his job at Panera Bread several months ago to stay at home and work on the freelance graphic design jobs that he
managed to round up, oddly, through contacts he made while working at Panera.  One of his clients was Friends Association for Children, the
organization that Stephanie Cunningham works(ed?) for.  He prepared an annual report for the organization, which they were reportedly very
pleased with.  His freelance work has managed to bring in a little less money as he has been making at Panera, but he was working in his chosen
profession, making contacts and building a portfolio.  When bills got to be too high, he sought employment through a Temp agency and was put to
work at Bank of America where he assembles loan application packages for the loan officers to process.

In February, the two roommates in his apartment decided to move on with their lives; one is getting married, the other wants to move closer
to where he works.  That would have left Chris without roommates and without any chance of making the rent, so, once again the doors to the
May Boarding House were opened and he moved back home in March.

He is now close to receiving an offer to work at an advertising firm here in Richmond.  He responded to an add that the firm had placed and
was called in for several interviews.  It seems like they were really looking for a gofer, but once Chris showed them what he could do, they want
him.  But now they must reconsider what his responsibilities (and pay?) would be.  The wait is killing ME!

Claudine is back at home with us after graduation from Radford and was working at Lerner as a sales clerk.  After we finally convinced her
that she was far too good (and too well educated, at my expense) to be working as a sales clerk, she put in her two week notice and was
beginning to look for other employment.  Three days after putting in her notice, she was contacted by the Costume Shop Director at the New
Harmony Theatre in Evansville, IN (where she had worked three years ago during the summer).  The Director was in need of a first hand at the
shop and she took a chance calling Claudine to see if she was available.  Well, of course she was!  She’ll be heading out to Indiana on May 17th

and returning around August 26th.  After that . . . ??????  One week before she took off for Indiana, she received a phone call from the Red Barn
Playhouse, where she was supposed to work last year.  Seems like they’ve resolved the legal issues with the treater and are planning a full
summer schedule and they need help.  Too late! Too bad!! 

I’m doing the same stuff as usual . . .work, of course (more later), involvement in the K of C, including the Fourth Degree, some involvement
with St. Mikes Church and a perennial member of the homeowners association board.  Danie & I joined the K of C mixed bowling league this year
to occupy out Thursday nights.  (Unfortunately, bowling starts at 9:00 pm, which is, of course, after my bedtime.).  In our team’s first season, we
struggled to maintain a firm grasp on last place, but as the season progressed, we were resigned to the fact that we would finish eleventh out of
twelve positions.  However, in the end, we really messed up and took tenth spot on the last night of the year.  We got Claudine to sign up as a
sub and during the latter part of the season, she became a favorite because of her good, fun-loving nature.  She was particularly favored by
teams on which a mothers and their adult sons played.  (Some attempt at match-making??)

We got a late start, but it looks like I’ll be playing softball again this year with the St. Mike’s Defenders Coed Church League team, if the
back holds out.

The new worship space at St. Michael’s Church is now open, following dedication of the facilities in September.  The new space is an in-
the-round type, with the altar right in the middle.  A curious choice of the building committee was the use of stadium seating around a sunken alter
rather than flat seating with a raised altar.  The stadium seating results in a clear view of everything that is going on on the opposite side of the
church and, unfortunately, there is far too much “stuff” going on during Mass these days (It’s unbelievable what parents are letting their kids get
away with these days!  But then, some of their behaviors aren’t much better!)

Regarding the allegations of sexual impropriety that were made against our pastor last year, all the clamor has gone away.  The only open
issue last year was a complaint made to a county Commonwealth’s Attorney.  While there were no public statements about the case, it appears
that the Commonwealth’s Attorney came to the expected conclusion . . . that the accusation was unsubstantiated.

We unwittingly were apparently very close to the Washington area sniper that had been so much in the news in September and October. 



The shooting that took place at the Ponderosa Restaurant on Rte 54 in Ashland was very close to Chris’ apartment.  As it happened, we were in
Ashland that night attending yet another performance by our favorite singer/songwriter, Susan Greenbaum (whose third CD, “Hey, Hey, Hey!” was
released in September and is now available at www.susangreenbaum.com . . . uh, sorry!  We just love this young lady!!).  Anyway, we passed the
Ponderosa at about 6:15 or about 1½ hours before the shooting.  The coffee shop where Susan performs is located right on Rte 54 about a
quarter mile from Rte 1 (where Chris’ Apartment was) which is in turn ½ mile from the Ponderosa.  We found out about the shooting during a break
in the performance just before Chris & Claudine arrived at the coffee shop to check in with us.  They had intended to catch a movie at a nearby
theatre, but the area was closed down following the shooting.  After we were all satisfied that we knew one-another's plans, the kids took off for
Chris' apartment.  After seeing a picture of one of the alleged shooters, John Mohammad, after his capture, Danie swears that he came into the
coffee shop during the break, got a cup of coffee and left (Quite possible, since we now know he hung around the area for some time after the
shooting.)

At work, things have been really hopping.  North Anna Unit 2 shut down last October for a routine refueling outage that was expected to
take 33 days.  During that outage, we conducted inspections of the reactor vessel head to determine the extent of potential cracking of tubes that
penetrate the head.  Cracking of the tubes had been experienced in French nuclear plants beginning ten years ago.  While the French have been
proactively replacing their reactor heads with an improved design, American plant owners have been very fragmented in their response to the
issue.  When one plant, Davis Besse in OH shut down and found a football sized cavity that had been eroded / corroded away because of a leak
caused by a tube crack, the situation became very serious.  The inspection of the North Anna Unit 2 head revealed “crack-like” indications on
most of the penetration tubes (but certainly no significant leaks or “wastage” of the head itself).  Faced with a very costly repair of the head, we
began to search for options and found out, literally by accident, that the French company Framatome had three reactor heads very similar to ours
in their warehouse (Intended for use at three Spanish plants that could not afford them).  Thus and therefore started an immense project to adapt
those heads for our plants and devise a way of getting the old heads out and new ones in.  In the next three months, the first reactor head was
adapted to make up for the small differences in design, the overall design of the head was checked against our requirements, a large hole was
cut into the four-foot-thick concrete containment building, the first head was flown from France to Richmond and trucked to the site, where it
arrived just as the old head was being taken out, the new head was installed, the hole in the concrete was repaired and the unit was returned to
power.  It was a miracle!  Since then, we have similarly replaced the head on North Anna Unit 1 during a 55 day outage and are in the middle of
doing the same at Surry Unit 1.  Surry Unit 2 will have its head replaced with one specifically manufactured for it in the Fall.  What a year this will
be for our nuclear program!  But when it’s done, we’ll be the first American nuclear utility to put the reactor head issue behind us.

That’s it!  I hope I’m not being too verbose (I used up 1½ pages!)
Eric
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